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[Dr. McKinley, message, A Story About Prayer] 
Well, the CD is called, Start Of A New Day Project, and I hope that you 
will get one and will enjoy it. It was my joy to be a part of it with 
Quentin and for some of you who are not used to having electric guitar at 
church, let me just say it’s the new organ and a…, so just get used to it, 
it’s the new organ and a…, it’s a big part of a…, worship here at 
Prestonwood and we are so thankful for Quentin and for his life and his 
faith and his testimony and a…, together he and Corrine are an incredible 
couple and we thank God for them. I’m so glad that you joined us tonight 
and if you’ve got your copy of the Bible, God’s Word, or wanna grab one 
there in the pew rack, I wanna ask you to open it to Luke, chapter 18, 
because we’re gonna be looking at a…, a wonderful passage of Scripture, a 
parable that is found here. 
 
You know church is a great place to be to receive a blessing and many of 
us come and gather time and time again to receive…to receive encouragement 
and strength and instruction and hope and all those kinds of things. But, 
it’s also a great place to get into trouble. Did you know that? A lot of 
people can get in trouble at church. Have you ever had your cell phone go 
off right in the middle of prayer at church? Huh? You know that can cause 
trouble, that’s a panic moment, that’s not how you want things to be and 
I’ve seen people fall asleep at church, you can get in trouble fallen 
asleep at church and…and…a I’ve seen that happen on a time. I remember 
when I was a teenager sitting back over on a…a portion of a…a of the pew 
back over on this side on a Wednesday night, just like tonight and the 
pastor was preaching, but I was sitting with a group of my friends and we 
were talking and frankly I had totally disengaged from what was going on 
and apparently the…the roar of our conversation had picked up to a 
distraction such that it could be heard in the pulpit and I can still 
remember that pastor pausing and saying, “I’ll continue my message when 
those teenagers begin to quite down over there.” And I can still remember 
that flushed feeling in my face when I realized he was looking right at 
me. Now, I wasn’t talkin, I was just listin…no of course I was talkin, I 
was right in the middle of it and a…, I can remember getting in trouble 
doing that and there’s so many different ways you can get in trouble. 
 
I heard about two boys, two brothers who lived in a community, there was a 
little church there in their community and these boys were 10 and 12, but 
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they were starting to get into trouble. They were just always…well, they 
were just, they were out of control, they were disrespectful and their 
parents were frustrated, didn’t know what to do and a…, they had heard, 
the parents had heard that the pastor at the church had some unique means 
of discipline and that seemed to many times create a…, a…a positive impact 
on the lives of…of kids who went and talked with him. Sort of like Nanny, 
you know, have you seen that Nanny a…, show that’s on, how they can bring 
the Nanny in the house to a…a disrulely and an un…an unkempt group of 
kids? Well, in the same way a…this pastor seemed to be able to…to give 
some guidance and so the family a…, decided, the mom, the dad decided to 
contact the pastor and to say to that pastor a…, would you help us, would 
you meet with our kids? And the pastor said I’ll be glad to meet with em, 
but under one condition, I wanna meet with each of them individually, a 
10-year-old and a 12-year-old. And so the mom and dad said that’s fine if 
you wanna meet with em that’ll be find and so they brought the boys up to 
the church. The 10-year-old went in first to meet with the pastor and he 
sat down there in the pastor’s office and the pastor just sat there and 
stared at him quietly for a few minutes. Finally he asked the question he 
said, “Son, where is God?” The little boy sat there, he didn’t know what 
to say. The pastor looked at him again a little more intently and said, 
“Son, where is God?” Finally the pastor looked at that little boy and put 
his finger out and said, “SON, WHERE IS GOD?” And the little boy jumped up 
and took off running out of the office and he grabbed his brother and 
said, “Come on we gotta get outa here!” And they started running, as they 
were running down the street he, “What in the world happened in there?” He 
said, “Well, God’s missing and they think that we’re the cause, that we 
took Him.” [congregation laughter] “We’re in big trouble!” Well, you can 
get in trouble at church and tonight I want us to take a look at 2 men, 
because one of them got in trouble. Luke, chapter 18, we begin reading in 
verse 9: 
 
9And He, that is Jesus, spoke this parable to some who trusted in 
themselves that they were righteous, and despised others: 10“Two men went 
up to the temple to pray, one a Pharisee, the other a tax collector. 11The 
Pharisee stood and prayed with himself and said, ‘God, I thank You that 
I’m not like other men–extortioners, unjust, adulterers, and even as this 
tax collector. 12I fast twice a week; I give tithes of all I possess.’ 13And 
the tax collector, standing afar off, would not so much as raise his eyes 
to heaven, but beat his breast, saying, ‘God, be merciful to me a sinner!’ 
14I tell you, this man went down to his house justified rather than the 
other; for everyone who exalts himself will be humbled, and he who humbles 
himself will be exalted.” 
 
What an interesting story, a teaching story, a parable. Jesus used this 
story, like the one that we studied last week about the persistent widow, 
to teach something about prayer and Jesus was trying to help us to 
understand different dynamics and different aspects of prayer and here He 
used two very visible people in the community of that day, contrasting 
their lives and their livelihoods, to help us to learn something about 
what needs to be learned in our lives when it comes to prayer. Now, when 
we look at these two men something we immediately recognize is they both 
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went to the synagogue, went to the temple, with the same aim. They both 
went there to worship. One was a Pharisee, a very religious man associated 
with all the religious ritual of his day, the other was a tax collector. 
Tax collectors were despised. The reason was, it was the nature of the 
occupation of the tax collector to not only collect taxes on behalf of the 
government, but anything over and above that, that they could leverage 
against citizens, they could take as their own profit. And, of course, 
because they were the government representatives they had the ability to 
take unfair advantage. It’s sort of like if the IRS had the opportunity, 
not only, to give you a schedule for your income taxes, but that each of 
those who worked for the IRS had the ability to threaten you with 
additional penalty if you didn’t give them an extra 10%. And so that was 
kinda the…the context of that day and needless to say most people hated 
tax collectors. But that was the shock value of the story, because the one 
man that you so expected to be the religious, righteous man, was the man 
who went away in shame and the man that you woulda thought would have been 
shamed, was the man whom Jesus said went away justified. So here’s the 
contrast, here’s the parallel, they went to the temple with the same aim, 
to worship. They did the same activity, they both were involved in prayer. 
But the distinct difference between these two men was their attitude; same 
aim, same activity, but not the same attitude. One brought an attitude of 
superiority and righteousness, of pride, the other had an attitude of 
humility. So, what’s the difference between the two men? It’s attitude! 
And what is the distinctive difference? It was the attitude of humility. 
 
Not long ago Ted Turner said, “If I only had a little humility I would be 
perfect.” Heh! It fits Ted, doesn’t it? 
 
John Ruskin once said, “I believe the first test of a truly great man is 
his humility.” 
 
And Jesus was saying when it comes to prayer, certainly greatness in 
prayer and right standing before God has everything to do with attitude. 
So what I want us to do is to simply draw a contrast between these two men 
and then learn a few lessons about prayer tonight. 
 
The first is to evaluate the attitude of the Pharisee. I want us to take a 
little sharper look, a little sharper focus on the attitude of the 
Pharisee, because in the eyes of those who heard this parable he really 
was not a despicable man, he was a respectable man. He was the man that 
everyone respected in the community. The Bible simply says here that: 
 
“Two men went to the temple…, one a Pharisee…the tax collector. And the 
Pharisee stood and prayed thus within himself…” 
 
The issue of his pride was not that he was standing. Standing was a common 
posture of prayer in that day even as it is today in the land of Israel, 
in the Holy Land. We’re gonna be in Israel in just a very few weeks and 
when we are there we’re going to go to the wailing wall and whenever you 
go to the wall, you find those who are there praying and they’re all 
standing. You don’t ever see someone kneeing, really at the wailing wall. 
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Maybe a Christian would go and kneel, but…but…a…, in all likelihood you 
would be asked to stand because it is the posture of the Jew to stand. In 
fact even those who are there will many times lift up their hands like 
this and they will rock back and forth in this posture when they pray. 
It’s a very rigorous and a very active thing. You don’t fall asleep 
praying like this. And so they stand and they pray. It’s been that 
way…it’s a tradition…it’s been that way, it’s tradition in the Jewish…a…in 
the Jewish tradition to pray standing and lifting up hands. 
 
And so this Pharisee was doing something that everyone would have seen and 
would have condoned and so in this posture he begins to pray and at first 
it would appear that he had AN ATTITUDE OF SINCERITY. I do believe he was 
sincere. It literally says that he was praying and he said: 
 
“…’I thank God…’” 
 
That’s a good place to start in prayer isn’t it? To start with 
thanksgiving, the Bible tells us in the hundreth Psalm:   [verse 4] 
 
Enter into His gates with thanksgiving, And into His courts with praise… 
 
And so from the very beginning this man is doing what we would expect; 
he’s a man who’s giving thanks in his prayer and in his prayer life. And 
so it was that customary thing of standing and thanking and it would’ve 
been great if he have stopped right there, but if you’ll read the rest of 
the verse: 
 
“…’I thank God that I’m not like other men…’” 
 
Heh, Whew! The big sinker, right there, suddenly we go from a man whose 
sincerity about what he’s saying and what he’s praying a…, quickly changes 
in its demeanor and in its posture. He goes on to say I’m very sincere 
about my praying, I’m very sincere about my status, I’m not like other 
men, I fast, I tithe, he was listing his rituals. He was looking at his 
notches on his spiritual belt, as though it were, looking at the lines on 
his list and saying I’m a guy who does a lot of things right spiritually. 
I’m there, I give, I sacrifice, I serve, he was a religious performer. And 
can I say to you tonight that there are many sincere religious performers 
who are in churches, synagogues and places like that, all over the world. 
They’re sincere, they’re trying to do the right thing, they’re trying to 
be a part of the right activity and so here he’s doing all those things 
and his posture and his performance, he’s connecting it all thinking, 
okay, I’m the right kind of guy and I really believe he was sincere in 
what he was doing. There was only one problem with his sincerity, he was 
sincerely wrong. And the problem with being sincere is that being sincere 
is not enough. Sincerity does not bring right standing before a Holy God. 
There are many people who are sincere about all the things that they do, 
but they are sincerely wrong and that was this man’s problem. 
 
He had an attitude of sincerity, but he was sincerely wrong, because he 
not only had the attitude of sincerity, he had AN ATTITUDE OF SUPERIORITY. 
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I’m not like other men, and I can only imagine as I read this passage of 
Scripture as Jesus is telling the story that Jesus says he stood and he 
said I thank God that I’m not like other men, and then it’s almost as 
though you can feel his eye moving around the room: 
 
“…’…extortioners, unjust, adulterers and even this tax collector.’” 
 
He’s gotten all the way down to differentiating between himself and the 
tax collector. There’s only one problem, though, with that attitude and 
with that experience. Do you know what it is? He was measuring himself by 
the wrong standard. He was measuring himself by how much bigger he was 
than that tax collector who was there. Hope many more notches he had, how 
much more he had done than this man had done. This man was an unworthy 
man, this man was an ungodly man and here he was, he was a man of 
superiority, but the problem was his standard of measure was the wrong 
standard. Jesus said in Matthew, chapter 5, in verse 48: 
 
“Be therefore perfect as your Father in heaven is perfect.” 
 
The standard of measure that God uses is His Son Jesus, not any other man. 
The problem with this man, this Pharisee is that he was just a common man. 
Oh, he was a good man, he was well intended, but he thought that he was 
better than others. That’s why Paul reminds us in the book of 1st 
Corinthians, chapter 10, in verse 13 that: 
 
There is a temptation that is common to man;… 
 
That we all have susceptibilities, that we all have vulnerabilities and 
that each of us, while we may not be tempted in the same way, we all 
struggle with temptation and human weakness and the frailty that sin 
brings to our lives. 
 
And this man had a sin, but it was an acceptable sin. He thought that he 
was better than other men, but the problem was he didn’t understand that 
he wasn’t good enough for God and the result of that was that he 
communicated AN ATTITUDE OF SELF-SUFFICIENCY. And attitude of sincerity, 
and attitude of superiority and then an attitude of self-sufficiency; 
listen again: 
 
“…’I fast…; I give…’” 
 
I, I, I, it was an attitude of self-sufficiency. He assumed that his 
religion was good enough to merit God’s favor and he assumed that his 
religion would help him to be able to find right standing before God. It 
was all about time, it was all about energy, it was all about performance, 
it was all about prayer and he thought that he had it all right, but he 
really had it all wrong. I’m amazed how much time and energy and effort 
people put in to try to do it all right, to say the right things, to pray 
the right way, to carry the right Bible, to know the right speakers. 
They’ve got it all wrong, because the focus is on self and the focus is on 
superiority, spiritually and the focus is on just being sincere, but 
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that’s not what brings us right standing before God. It doesn’t do it in 
righteousness and it doesn’t do it in prayer. 
 
There’s an old story that I have that I’ve never forgotten, it was written 
years ago by Sam Walter ______. It was a poem written, expressing a debate 
about the posture of prayer. It’s called the prayer of Cyrus Brown. It 
says: 
 
The proper way for a man to pray says Deacon Lionel Keys, 
And the only proper attitude is when you are down upon your knees. 
No, I should say that the way to pray said Reverend Doctor Wise, 
Is standing straight with outstretched arms and rapt and upturned eyes. 
Oh no, said Elder Slow, such posture is too proud, 
A man should pray with his eyes fast closed and his head contritely bowed. 
It seems to me his hands should be austerely clasp in front, 
With both thumbs pointing toward the ground said Reverend Doctor Blunt. 
Last year I fell in Higgins well, head first, said Cyrus Brown, 
With both my heels a stickin up and my head a pointin down, 
And I made a prayer right then and there, the best prayer I’d ever prayed, 
The prayinest prayer I ever prayed I did standin on my head. 
 
You see the issue in prayer, the issue in spirituality, the issue in our 
walk with God is not posture and performance, it’s all about attitude and 
the disposition of the heart. And the problem with this Pharisee, his key 
problem, was that he trusted in himself. Look at verse 9…look at verse 9; 
in the preamble to the parable Jesus said this: 
 
He spoke this parable to some who trusted in themselves that they were 
righteous,… 
 
That was this man’s problem, he trusted in himself. And the Bible says 
that wherever there is self-trust and self-assurance, there is never going 
to be God power and God anointing. Don’t you remember in Revelation, 
chapter 3 when Jesus spoke about the church at Laodicea, that the problem 
with the church there in…in Revelation 3, is that they said that we are 
rich and we have plenty, they were self-sufficient. Jesus said you make Me 
sick because there’s nothing worse than substituting human effort for 
God’s grace, mercy and righteousness in our lives. That’s why every person 
needs to be saved. It’s never enough for someone to just grow in knowledge 
and performance and…and in activity spiritually, every person needs to be 
saved. That’s why every time we gather we talk about salvation, we call 
people to call upon the name of the Lord and to give their hearts to 
Christ, because everything else that we teach and everything else that we 
represent is just empty ideology without Jesus. The Christian life is 
wonderful, but it begins with Christ. Without Christ, then really, it’s 
just man’s best effort to try to somehow honor and follow God and that is 
never enough. 
 
So we flip the coin and we examine the attitude of the tax collector and 
he’s not at all like the Pharisee. The Bible tells us that this tax 
collector, that he was: 
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“…standing afar off…” 
 
Its what it says in verse 13. I like to think of…of this man in kind of 3-
dimensions. 
 
HE’S DISTANT, he’s not right down front with his notebook takin notes, 
he’s kinda off in the distance and the Bible says not only that he’s 
distant, but that HE’S DESPERATE. It says he’s: 
 
“…beating his chest saying, ‘God, be merciful to me…’” 
 
He knows in his heart, the despicable nature of his selfishness and of his 
greed. He knows that he’s taken advantage of people. He knows that he’s 
used his position unfairly and this man is not only dis…distant, but he’s 
desperate, because he wants to be right with God, but everything about him 
is wrong. And I love the fact that IT’S DIFFICULT, it’s difficult for him 
to pray. He doesn’t know how to pray, he doesn’t know what to say. The 
other man’s over there waxing eloquent; or as the pastor said waxing the 
elephant. Heh! He’s over there, just you know, using words and 
terminology, this man can only pray one thing: 
 
“…’God be merciful to me a sinner.’” 
 
He doesn’t know how to pray. He doesn’t know what to say. He’s so afraid 
of his performance, but the Bible says here that as this man calls out to 
the Lord he’s saying: 
 
“…’God be merciful…’” 
 
Literally, Lord cover my sin. We have one man who’s uncovering his sense 
of righteousness and we have another man who’s saying O God cover my sin. 
What did Jesus say in the Beatitudes? He said:   [Matthew 5:3] 
 
“Blessed are the poor in spirit, for theirs is the kingdom of heaven.” 
 
God is looking for those who are poor in spirit, and this man knew he 
couldn’t manipulate God, this man knew he couldn’t impress God, this man 
knew he couldn’t hide from God. But what he knew was that he needed God! 
And the thing that’s absent in his life is pride. It’s so public and so 
prominent in the other man’s life as we read the story. But in this man’s 
life there’s no pride, it’s just humility. The Bible tells us that the one 
thing that God despises in us all is pride. In fact it’s interesting that 
if you go over to the book of Proverbs and you look in Proverbs, chapter 
6, in verse 16 that the Bible tells us that God has a hit list and a hate 
list. Heh! It tells us that there are 7 deadly sins and this is what it 
says, it says: 
 
Six things the LORD hates, Seven are an abomination to Him: 
 
Number one on the list is this; 
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17A proud look, 
 
Boy does that put the Pharisee in the target tonight, a proud look, it 
says: 
 
A proud look, a lying tongue, Hands that shed innocent blood, 18A heart 
that devises wicked plans, Feet that are swift in running to evil, 19A 
false witness who speaks lies, And one who sows discord among brethren. 
 
Those are the 7 things that God hates. But number one is a proud look. 
It’s the first, it’s the worst and the most deadly of sins, because the 
reason that most people never get saved is that pride stands in the way. 
They would rather substitute their ability to try to live up to a standard 
of measure above others by their own strength and their own efforts than 
to humble themselves and admit before a Holy God that they are helpless 
and desperate and needy of a Savior. 
 
And so we have these 2 men, one with the attitude of pride, the other with 
the attitude of humility and yet in the presence of God it was the 
depreciation of this man’s life, of his attitude that brought him to the 
place of rightness. The Bible says in verse 14 Jesus said: 
 
“I tell you, this man went down to his house justified rather than the 
other;…” 
 
This man went away changed this man experienced the power of God and the 
grace of God. The other man did not! And so the instruction of Scripture 
is for us to learn that the way to pray up is to get down. We gotta get 
down. That’s what Quentin was doin up here, Quentin was gettin down up 
here with that guitar wasn’t he? We’ve gotta get down in the heart of 
prayer. 
 
So let me just summarize these 2 men and the things that we need to learn 
and some checkups for ourselves, some LIFE POINTS for ourselves and our 
attitudes when it comes to prayer, some simple observations that I want 
you to walk away with tonight as you think about prayer, as you think 
about your life and your needs. 
 
#1 GOD DOESN’T MEASURE PEOPLE THE WAY WE DO. God doesn’t measure people 
the way we do. We measure people by appearances, we measure people by 
accomplishments, we measure people by their ambitions, but God measures by 
attitudes. 1st Samuel, chapter 16, in verse 7, the incredible story of a 
king being chosen for Israel and how that Jesse was told to bring all of 
his sons before Samuel for selection as king. And there came the sons of 
Jesse and some were strong and strapping and handsome. But in 1st Samuel, 
chapter 16 and verse 7 we read together this passage of Scripture: 
 
But the Lord said to Samuel, “Do not look at his phsy…or his appearance or 
his physical stature, because I have refused him. For the Lord does not 
see as man sees; man looks at the outward appearance, but God looks on the 



                          #9 Stories Of Jesus / Prayer   9  

                       4/15/06  pjy 

heart.”  
 
And today whoever you are and wherever you are God is looking at your 
heart and when you get ready to pray and when you come to pray always 
remember that what God is interested in is not the posture of your prayer 
or the words that you say, but the condition of your heart. 
 
A 2nd life point for us today is to REALIZE THAT MY BEST IS NEVER GOOD 
ENOUGH FOR GOD. I just need to say that again tonight, I need to say that 
every time I can, because people, we all need to understand that our best 
will never be good enough for God. The greatest day in your life and mine 
is the day that we realize that we need God to justify us, because we 
can’t justify ourselves and our best is never good enough for God. That’s 
why the Bible says that:   [1 Timothy 1:15] 
 
…Jesus Christ came into the world to save sinners, Paul said, among whom I 
am the worst. 
 
We all need to see our need for salvation in Christ and then for the grace 
of God in Christ because none of us are ever good enough for God. 
 
3rd We need to see that JUSTIFICATION IS THE ONLY KEY TO HEAVEN’S 
DOORWAY…justification is the only key to heaven’s doorway. The Bible says 
this man left justified. That’s a biblical word, that’s a theological 
term, it’s a technical description, but most importantly it is a spiritual 
reality in the life of everyone who calls upon the name of the Lord Jesus 
Christ. What is justification? Let me give you a definition. Justification 
is the process whereby my spiritual bank account receives a massive 
deposit through grace, making it impossible for me to ever erode the 
principle or to ple…to deplete the balance. Let me just slow down and read 
that one more time. Justification is the process whereby my spiritual bank 
account receives a massive deposit through grace. That’s what Jesus did 
for you on the cross, making it impossible for me to ever erode the 
principle or to deplete the balance. And just so you know this isn’t a 
concept that I’ve come up with, I’ve just tried to give it to you in a way 
you can understand it. Listen to what Paul said in Romans, chapter 3, 
beginning in verse 27, let’s read this together: 
 
27Where is boasting then? It is excluded. By what law? Of works? No, but by 
the law of faith. 28Therefore we conclude that a man is justified by faith 
apart from the deeds of the law. 
 
And then listen to chapter 4, in verse 5: 
 
But to him who does not work but believes on Him who justifies the 
ungodly, his faith is accounted for righteousness. 
 
And then chapter 5, in verse 1: 
 
Therefore, having been justified by faith, we have peace with God through 
the Lord Jesus Christ. 
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It’s all a work of grace and that’s what we celebrate in this day, in this 
night, in this week, this passion week, it’s all about what Jesus did for 
us, its His grace, its His mercy, its His love poured out. None of us 
deserve His forgiveness, but all of us can receive His justification when 
by faith we call upon the name of the Lord that we might be saved. 
 
That brings me to the 4th and to the final observation tonight and that is 
this that GOD RESISTS THE PROUD, BUT HE GIVES GRACE TO THE HUMBLE. God 
resists the proud, but gives grace to the humble. That’s the beginning 
point of salvation. I’ve talked about that, but that’s also for all of us 
who are saved here tonight and who know Christ. We need to understand that 
every time we come to pray this is the issue; am I gonna come before God 
in pride and assert to God what He needs to do about my circumstance 
because I know better than he does or am I going to come to Him in need of 
grace, recognizing His wisdom and His mercy and calling upon Him, 
surrendering, submitting myself to Him. James, chapter 4, verses 6 and 
following, James made it very clear when he said: 
 
6But he gives more grace. Therefore: “God resists the proud, But gives 
grace to the humble.” 7Therefore submit to God. Resist the devil he will 
flee from you. 8Draw near to God and he will draw near to you… 
 
Listen again to 1st Peter, chapter 4 [5] as well. We see this same concept 
in 1st Peter it says:   [5:7-8] 
 
7Therefore humble yourselves under the mighty hand of God, that He may 
exalt you in due time, casting all your cares upon Him, because He cares 
for you. 8Be sober, be vigilant; because your adversary the devil walks 
about like a roaring lion, seeking someone whom he may devour. 
 
How does Satan work in your life and my life? Pride! Pride! And the sin of 
susceptibility for all of us as believers is to get enough knowledge and 
enough experience to think that we can do it on our own and you can’t live 
the Christian life on your own any more than you can gain the Christian 
life on your own. It’s all about humbling ourselves before the Lord. the 
psalmist said it this way:   [51:16-17] 
 
16You desire not sacrifice or else I would give it; You do not delight in 
burnt offering. 17The sacrifices of God are…a broken and contrite heart, 
these you will not despise O God. 
 
You want God to hear you when you pray? It’s not your words, it’s not your 
posture, it’s not your experience, it’s not your standing, it’s your heart 
and when we come to pray we bring hearts of contrition, of humility, of 
surrender to the Lord and when we do we cast our cares on Him because he 
cares for us. We humble ourselves under the mighty hand of God, because 
you know what He’s promised? He will life us up and so tonight I want us 
to pray. 


